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Madam President,

Distinguished Delegates,

Ladies and Gentlemen,

It is an honour for me to address you today at the third Universal Periodic Review on behalf of the Bulgarian government. Colleagues from the relevant government institutions will join me on the day of the review in Sofia. 

Bulgaria has successively participated in the periodic reviews and used the received recommendations to advance human rights promotion and protection at the national level. Bulgaria is а party to the primary human rights conventions of the UN. We submit regularly reports on the implementation of these conventions. We are open for а dialogue with all member states. We wish to continue the constructive international cooperation with the Human Rights Council, including through engagement with the civil society. 

Let me start by reaffirming the importance of this substantial mechanism of the Council and the commitment of Bulgaria to support it. 
Between the last and today’s review, Bulgaria has become a member of the Council for the first time in 2019. 
Our running membership has helped us to emphasize the importance of the human rights both at home and abroad. Our voluntary pledges aim at attaching special attention to the rights of the child, strengthening ethnic and religious tolerance, protection of the rights of migrants and refugees and taking targeted actions for enhancing the rule of law, democracy and good governance. 
We have placed the human right-based approach at the centre of our implementation strategy on 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development. We strongly advocate in favour of the main message of “leaving no one behind”. 
Due to our efforts, Bulgaria received the support of parties to the relevant treaties for the election of two independent experts as members of the UN Treaty bodies – CRC and CEDAW. Here, I would like to use the opportunity to thank you all for this trust.  
Our third UPR report and the mid-term report from 2018 demonstrate the actions we have taken in response to your previous recommendations. 

Several ministries and state authorities have been involved in the preparation of these reports. We have also relied on our civil society and the national independent human rights institutions. The draft was published at the Ministry of Foreign Affairs webpage for a broad public consultation. The leading NGOs provided comments, which were reflected in the final version of the report. Then, it was approved by the National Coordination Mechanism on Human Rights and submitted for your consideration. 
The COVID-19 pandemic has affected every country and region of the world. The growing impact of the pandemic on human rights, democracy and the rule of law has reminded us that the respect for all human rights must remain at the heart of our international efforts to fight COVID-19. 
I would like to thank the Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights for the prepared documents and the technical assistance provided for today’s review despite the ongoing challenges. We should avoid at all costs, using the pandemic as a pretext not to have an open debate on the protection and promotion of human rights. 
Madam President,
Now, I would like to turn to the main developments that have taken place in Bulgaria since the second UPR cycle. 
(Human Rights – priority of the Government’s policies)
The main priorities of the Bulgarian government’s policies remain the supremacy of the law and the strengthening of institutions in the name of citizens. They are reflected in all our strategic documents and legislation. They provide guarantee and conditions for a dignified life. 
In 2020, we have established a mechanism to monitor the implementation of the recommendations from the constructive dialogues with the respective UN Treaty Bodies. Our aim is to improve coordination and communication between the different state authorities. We believe that this is an important step, which will allow our country to make even greater progress in protecting and promoting human rights on a national level. It will also outline clear and concrete measures to tackle the existing problems.

Bulgaria has also established a fully functioning mechanism for one-time payment of compensations. So far, we have provided remedies for 4 individual complaints under the Optional Protocols to the UN conventions. 

Our determination to advance the human rights protection is demonstrated in our willingness to cooperate to special mandate holders by providing unhindered access to Bulgaria. In recent years, we welcomed two UN Special Rapporteurs, one Personal Representative from the OSCE and two visits, organized within the cooperation with the Council of Europe.  

Bulgaria puts consistent efforts to further improve its domestic legislation. In 2019, we founded a National Committee for International Humanitarian Law. It complements the work of the responsible authorities. It ensures the incorporation into domestic legislation of the international humanitarian law provisions. 
(strengthen national HR institutions) 
Since their establishment in 2005, the Commission for Protection against Discrimination and the Ombudsman have made continuous efforts at improving their systems for human rights protection with the support of the Bulgarian government. Over the past few years, both institutions have faced an increase of complaints and registered files, because of the high public trust, the support provided to the citizens and the consistent policy of openness and transparency.

One of the latest substantial achievements in strengthening our national human rights institutions is the accreditation of the Ombudsman with A Status, in full compliance with the Paris Principles in 2019. 
(rule of law, fight against corruption)

Bulgaria is convinced that the independence of the judiciary is a condition for the rule of law. The recent changes in the legal framework have led to more accountability of the appointment and integrity of magistrates. The latest amendments in the Judiciary System Act clarify the procedures for dismissal of judges, prosecutors and investigators. 
The fight against corruption is among the main priorities of the Bulgarian government. In 2017 and 2018, Bulgaria implemented a comprehensive reform of its legal and institutional anti-corruption framework. We consolidated the legislation and unified the existing anti-corruption structures. We established an Anti-Corruption Commission. The competence on high-level corruption cases is transferred to the Specialised Criminal Court, while supervision and investigation of such cases is carried out by the specialised prosecutor’s office. The latter has the powers to hear corruption cases, concerning members of the government, magistrates, inspectors and public office holders. 
The adoption of a new anti-corruption strategy for the period 2021–2027 is underway and will be completed after a public discussion.

(rights of the child)
An important priority for Bulgaria is the advance protection of the rights of the child, with a special focus on education. 
On a national level, a key priority is to keep children in school. In 2018, a permanent Mechanism is established to coordinate the efforts in this direction. It has already provided good results in decreasing the drop out levels among the pupils from Roma community. 
Nevertheless, Bulgaria is also active in sharing experiences and good practices by funding projects through official development assistance or joint projects with UNICEF. They target countries primarily in the Black Sea region and the Western Balkans. 

As a member of the Human Rights Council, Bulgaria has dedicated time and efforts to place the topic of children with disabilities and inclusive education high on the agenda. There is a resolution of the same name that was proposed with the active participation of Bulgaria. It was adopted with a major support of HRC member states. Bulgaria actively worked as part of the dedicated UN group to include the rights of the child in all aspects of the 2030 Agenda. We would like to keep up with the good work in this area. 
Here, I would like to use the opportunity to inform you that Bulgaria will continue its campaign for HRC re-election for 2024-2026.

(persons with disabilities)

Bulgaria works to strengthen the efforts of the international community to promote equal enjoyment of human rights of the persons with disabilities. Bulgaria is a party to leading international documents in the area and supported the efforts of the Council of Europe in this regard.

Bulgaria has adopted a number of new legal acts to improve the quality of life of persons with disabilities. Their rights are guaranteed with respect to human dignity. Our approach is based on the individuals and assesses their personal needs. Personal assistance is assigned to promote independent living.

(deinstitutionalisation)
By implementing our national strategy, we achieved a gradual closure of all Homes for Children and Youths with mental problems. They are replaced by family-type accommodation centres, built with the financial support of the EU. These centres provide children with better care and opportunities for social inclusion. Further steps and measure are planned to guide the process by 2025. Some of the measures aim at elderly and persons with disabilities.
(gender equality)

Bulgaria has a long-standing tradition in the field of gender equality. We are committed to advance the efforts of the international community for full realisation of girls’ and women’s rights. My minister is particularly dedicated to the promotion of gender equality and women empowerment. We have joined several leading international initiatives in the area, related to protection from gender-based violence, elimination of sexual harassment and sexual and reproductive health and rights. 
In the last four years, we have worked to improve our legislative base to promote gender equality and eliminate all forms of discrimination and violence. We have amended the Gender Equality Act, the Social Services Act, the Protection against Discrimination Act and implemented the National Gender Equality Strategy.

In the beginning of 2020, Bulgaria has adopted its first action plan on UN resolution on Women, Peace and Security. It is a core component to the development assistance and humanitarian aid, which Bulgaria provides. It contributes to the efforts at domestic level to empower women and to ensure their active and leading role on peace and security matters.
(domestic violence)
The issues related to violence against women and girls seriously engage the attention of the Bulgarian government. Consistent efforts are made to provide better protection to the victims, to persecute the perpetrators and create an appropriate legal framework.

We have changed the existing legislation to transform the way we think and tackle domestic violence. We have amended the Criminal Code in order to strengthen the legal basis for punishment of perpetrators. We also amended the Protection against Domestic Violence Act, together with Rules for implementation of the act.
Our work on improving the legal system is far from done. We are working on a mechanism for cooperation between the competent authorities to coordinate measures for prevention of domestic violence. 

(freedom of religion or belief)

All religious denominations in Bulgaria are free and equal in rights. Bulgaria attaches great importance to the promotion and protection of freedom of religion or belief.  
We have joined the efforts of the international community to promote religious freedom worldwide through coordinated initiatives. One of them is the International Alliance on Religious Freedom. We have also nominated a focal point on freedom of religion or belief at the Ministry of Foreign Affairs. 

In the first half of 2018, Bulgaria held the Presidency of the Council of the EU. We put on the EU agenda the very important topic on the interconnection between freedom of speech and the freedom of religion or belief. We pinned a special focus on Anti-Semitism. 
(hate speech, fight against racism, xenophobia and anti-Semitism)

The Bulgarian government has also taken a consistent line in publicly denouncing manifestations of antisemitism, xenophobia and hate speech. It continues to create the necessary conditions and policies for an environment free of all forms of discrimination. It works with the international and regional organizations to take common action against these challenges. 

Bulgaria became a full member of the International Holocaust Remembrance Alliance. My government has adopted the Alliance’s definition of anti-Semitism and nominated me as a National Coordinator for Combating Anti-Semitism. 
In recent years, a number of public events have been organised with the purpose of giving a clear signal of intolerance to hatred attitudes. They aim to reaffirm the image of Bulgaria as a country of tolerance that guarantees the equal participation of all communities, regardless of ethnic, religious or other identity. I would like to recall the most recent one, in February 2020, the ultranationalist and neo-Nazi youth torch-bearing procession did not take place for the first time in 17 years.
Hate crimes, including hate speech, are addressed in a special Chapter of the Bulgarian Criminal Code. Racial and xenophobic motivation are introduced as qualifying circumstances in the elements of crime in the commission of homicide and bodily injury. More severe sanctions are provided for these offences.
We are working on amendments in the Radio and Television Act to reflect the newly adopted EU Audio-Visual Media Directive. The draft law provides for strengthening the powers of the media regulator and stricter measures against the use of hate speech. It prohibits incitement to violence, hatred or terrorist acts in audio-visual media services. The rules also apply to video-sharing platforms.

(minorities, Roma, LGTBI)

Bulgaria pursues a consistent policy, aimed at preventing and eliminating all forms of discrimination. We have a solid record for creating conditions of understanding and tolerance among person, living in Bulgaria with a various ethnic, cultural or social background.

Since 2015, the legal aid framework has been supplemented and amended several times in order to guarantee access to legal aid for a wider range of vulnerable social groups. In the last few years, we have spared no efforts in organising trainings and seminars in cooperation with the European Commission, the EU Fundamental Rights Agency and the OSCE Office for Democratic Institutions and Human Rights. Our aim was to raise awareness and strengthen Bulgaria’s response to hate crimes, notably committed on homophobic and transphobic motives. The Commission for Protection against Discrimination and NGOs were part of those efforts. The Ministry of Foreign Affairs also appointed a focal point as part of the European Governmental LGBTI Focal Points Network. 
I have said it in the beginning and I will repeat it again. The COVID-19 pandemic cannot be used as an excuse not to be vigilant about the protection of human rights. Bulgaria took adequate preventive measures to protect its citizens. Extra attention was given with respect to the country’s most vulnerable Roma communities. We provided health counseling on prevention and health care for persons without health insurance. Health mediators of the Roma community were invaluable aides in this process. 
(refugees and migrants)

Bulgaria has taken steps to improve the living conditions of asylum seekers. A set of measures have been taken to build additional Special Centers for Temporary Accommodations. After the outbreak of COVID-19, disinfectants and personal protective equipment are being consistently provided. Medical care and tests are made available. 

Bulgaria is committed to the establishment of appropriate conditions and guarantees for the observance of the rights of unaccompanied foreign children. Under the legislation, they have the same rights as Bulgarian children without parental care. There are two Safe Zones for those minors and two additional ones are soon to be opened. 

A Mechanism for inter-institutional cooperation in case of children separated from their families is established. It ensures consistency in the implementation of the specific obligations of all actors involved. 

Madam President, 
Ladies and Gentlemen,

The Republic of Bulgaria is mindful of the challenges that lie ahead and takes targeted measures to overcome them. Bulgarian authorities are convinced of the need to continue the efforts to improve its judicial system, to investigate with deep concern hate speech and crimes, to protect the people from vulnerable groups and to promote equal participation in the society. I can assure you that Bulgaria will continue to work actively to achieve those goals.
 I would like to recall that my country has a standing invitation to all Special procedures, which could avail themselves of this invitation.

We look at today’s discussion as a valuable contribution to our domestic debate. Your comments and recommendations will be taken into account in drafting new action plans and legislation.  
My delegation and I will be at your disposal to answer any questions you may have to the best of our abilities. 

Thank you!

Bulgaria is a candidate for the UN Human Rights Council for 2024-2026

